Meeting of the GC Policy Committee 

Tuesday, October 26, 2010; 12:00 pm – 2:00 pm

Graduate Student Centre, Room 200

Present: Vanessa Auld, Barbara Evans, Beth Haverkamp, Cyril Leung, Jane Roskams, Sedi Minachi, Jenny Phelps, Barbara Conway, Julie Hodge (minutes), Jane Roskams, Arvind Saraswat, Clive Roberts, Philip Loewen (Chair), Joyce Tom 

Guests: Max Read, Rebecca Trainor, Susan Porter

Regrets: Helen Burt, Daniel Granot, Doug Harris, Darrin Lehman, Peter Leung, Lisa Pountney, Cindy Prescott, Brent Skura. 


1. Adoption of Agenda

Philip proposed to add “Electronic Thesis Submission” agenda item under New Business.

	Barbara Evans

Jane Roskams


	}
	That the extra addition to the agenda and that the agenda be approved.




	Carried.


2. Minutes of  last meeting (April 27, 2010)

	Jane Roskams

Barbara Evans


	}
	That the minutes of the April 27, 2010 meeting be adopted.




	Carried.


3. Business arising 

a.  External Examiner Travel Fund (Rebecca Trainor, Doctoral Exams)

The External Examiner Travel Fund has been designed to increase external examiners’ participation at final oral examinations. Since the inception of the fund, there have been approximately two dozen examinations in which the fund has been requested and the external examiners have attended the examination.  Another way in which an external examiner can participate is by using video or telephone conferencing.  Certainly, there has been an increase in direct participation from the external examiners since we have publicized the fund.  Chair’s reports have indicated that having the external examiner present adds value to the exam.  In our experience, external examiners are happy to attend final oral examinations either in person or via video conferencing.  A small number of supervisors are opposed to having video conference used for the defence.  In such cases, staff in the Doctoral Exams unit would invite these supervisors to chair defences in which the examination has a videoconference set-up – so they can see whether or not this option might work for them in the future.  Currently, the Faculty of Graduate Studies is using the Office of Teaching, Learning, and Technology for video conferencing as they have the equipment, tech support and a theatre which is appropriate for a public audience.  This has been very successful in the four to five cases when this has taken place.

There have been a few objections so far from supervisors.  The concerns were due to added element of possible confusion, technology obstacles, and/or extra stress for nervous candidates.  As the technology becomes more common, there may be more acceptance of using this in the future.

A question was raised whether there is a back-up list of questions from the external examiner in the case of technology issues arose.  External examiners are asked to send in the list of questions prior to the defence, in the event that the communication technology breaks down during the examination.  If this is the case, the examination can still proceed as it would normally without the external examiner present. (Our definition of quorum counts only examiners physically present, so technical failure cannot invalidate the proceedings.)

b. Publicizing the new dissertation expectations (Rebecca Trainor and Max Read)

Since September of this year, students are expected to conform to the new dissertation formatting requirements and the instructions sent out to external examiners have been slightly altered.  So far, there has been no evidence of these changes being problematic for external examiners.  In fact, there had been fewer external examiners asking for clarification on whether or not the candidate should proceed to defence.  Options are now clearer and more articulate.  The new instructions ask the external examiners to phone if they have questions or concerns, therefore making this process more of a dialogue.

Since March, students are encouraged to adopt the new thesis format.  Max commented that the transition was smooth and there had been only a very small number of theses submitted in the old manuscript-based format.

Rebecca was asked about the cost of having the two doctoral exam rooms upgraded to host videoconferencing. This is not simply a cost of upgrading technology but rather the cost of keeping a full time tech person available if the Faculty is to host videoconferencing examinations here. Until there is considerably more demand for this technology it is premature to investigate acquiring the technology and the technical support at FoGS. 

Action: Add to the to-do list and start making inquiries into FoGS hosting its own teleconference exams. 

Barbara informed the committee that there are plans over the next few months to set up a focus group to discuss the final examination procedures (not just containing Associate Deans) to go over the process of selecting examiners, the number of examiners in a candidates’ final defence and the overall structure of the process.  If anyone is interested in participating in this group, please email Philip Loewen: philip.loewen@ubc.ca. 

c. Rolling Graduation

The proposal has now been approved by the Senate Policy Committee and the process is being implemented by Enrollment Services in consultation with FoGS.  The target date for launch is March 2012.

Students in the Faculty of Graduate Studies will be able to graduate on any one of five dates in a given year.  After each Graduate Council meeting, a list of graduates will be sent to Senate for degree conferral.  However, ceremonies will remain available in May and November only.  The proposal differentiates the degree conferral process from the ceremonial process of graduation.  In the future, these processes may or may not occur at the same time and it is clear that there is an advantage in separating them.  There is no implication of tuition as a student’s obligation to pay fees ends as soon as his/her program is closed.
4. New Business

a. Electronic Thesis Submission (Max Read)

In the last four months, there were 495 theses submitted electronically compared to 9 theses submitted as paper copies.  Paper submission represents less than 1.5% of total theses submitted.  This is good for many reasons, besides just being cost effective for students.  Electronic submission enables easy archiving, makes theses/dissertations searchable, saves staff time (scanning and converting to PDF’s) and ultimately saves money.

Students with large thesis files submit by using file transfer sharing sites.  These sites can handle files up to five gigabytes in size. Students who are technically challenged may seek help from technical staff at the Chapman Learning Commons.  The facility has software available to convert theses into PDF files. The staff have a good understanding of thesis formatting, and are well-equipped to deal with any issues arising.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies has sent students to The Chapman Learning Commons and heard enthusiastic reviews from students.

Barbara Conway commented on the possible lack of confidentiality for thesis file uploading/sharing on online file sharing sites.  Potentially, any person can view/hack this information and thesis/dissertations are considered confidential until defended and publically archived.

Action:  Revise the Faculty of Graduate Studies website to say, “Students are expected to submit all theses/dissertations electronically except in special cases where the Dean’s approval is required.” 

This will be forwarded to Graduate Council in November.  Once approved, this alert will be sent to all graduate students.

b. English Proficiency Requirements 

· Pearson Test of English (PTE)

The PTE is a new English language proficiency test. The Faculty of Graduate Studies is proposing to make it available for international applicants to fulfill the English language requirement. A minimum score of 59 is being proposed.  This corresponds to a TOEFL score of 87-88 and this aligns with an IELTS score of 6.5.  Our peer institutions such as Simon Fraser University, University of Alberta, and University of Calgary have all set a minimum score of 59 as an English language proficiency requirement for graduate studies.

The UBC Undergraduate Admission has already gone through Senate approval to include the PTE as an alternative test of English for its international applicants.  The minimum acceptable score for undergraduate admission is 65.

· Canadian Academic English Language Assessment (CAEL) 

Most other Canadian universities use CAEL as another English language proficiency test alternative.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies is proposing to set a minimum score of 60 for international applicants.  Again, this is in line with the minimum score set by a large number of Canadian graduate schools and it translates to a TOEFL equivalent of 550-579.  The UBC Undergraduate Admission minimum score is set at 70.

· Canadian English Language Proficiency Index Program (CELPIP)

This is a made-at-UBC alternative English language proficiency test and is accepted by Citizenship and Immigration Canada (CIC) for immigration purposes. The Faculty of Graduate Studies is proposing to set a minimum score of 4L for all components.  This test does not have an overall score.  The UBC Undergraduate Admission minimum score is set at 4L for all components as well.  This corresponds to the proficiency level as “Demonstrates adequate performance with moderately complex expression and comprehension.” 

· Component Scores for TOEFL?

The minimum TOEFL score for the Faculty of Graduate Studies is set at 80 while 80% of the graduate programs have higher minimum scores.  Philip asked if there should be adjustment to the baseline English language proficiency level. Is there a need to include component TOEFL scores (writing, reading, speaking, and listening)?   Members of the Committee commented that it is helpful for the Faculty of Graduate Studies to have a lower score while individual graduate programs have higher scores.  This will give graduate programs some maneuvering room where an applicant has a high GPA but with a TOEFL score which exceeds the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ minimum but has not met the graduate program’s minimum.  Under such circumstances, the graduate program would then discuss with the Faculty of Graduate Studies on a case-by-case basis.

	Beth Haverkamp

 Jane Roskams


	}
	That the 2-column form on English language proficiency proposal be approved.




	Carried.


c. Plagiarism handling guidelines 

Dr. Susan Porter was asked to join the committee to discuss the next two topics. Philip gave an overview of handling plagiarism cases and highlighted the importance of students showing great integrity, writing dissertations themselves and giving proper citations when the works of others are used.  A recent case emerged when a students’ dissertation was turned into our office for format checking when a staff member noticed a number of pages were completely copied and linked to pages in Wikipedia.

Members of the Policy Committee asked that in cases of plagiarism which were not initiated by the disciplinary Faculties, that the Associate Dean responsible for graduate programs be included in the communication loop from the beginning of the process.

A member proposed that it might be a good idea for graduate programs to require all new students attend a one hour workshop on plagiarism.

d. Discussion: Should ethics training be required for all students?

Susan Porter informed the Committee that a one-hour workshop has been developed by her team to discuss topics on plagiarism, integrity and ethics at UBC.  Students will be quizzed at the end of the workshop.  

An alternative option for graduate programs would be to use Dr Porter's slides or to modify the slides to suit their needs and present this information independently to students and/or to use as resources.  

Barbara Conway shared her experience from the Faculty of Pharmaceutical Sciences.  At orientation, students are given a document on plagiarism written by Department of English (available in UBC Bookstore) as part of their graduate student handbook.  Students are asked to sign a letter stating that they have read the document from English and understand the terms regarding plagiarism and ethics/integrity of the graduate program.  Her Faculty also requires all graduate students to take an ethics course.  

She told the Committee that graduate students in Pharmaceutical Sciences contacted her office that they are interested in taking an inauguration pledge on ethics and integrity in a ceremonial setting. (Undergraduate students in Pharmacy already do this.)

A number of Canadian Universities have mandated workshops on ethics training and plagiarism as a requirement for all graduate students.  

In Education, a research methods course with an ethics component is under discussion.  At the time of orientation, students are asked to sign off on ethics preparation, working in respectful environments, scholarly integrity, etc., in order to acknowledge what it means as a member of the academic community.  It is important for students to get a clear message that this is an expectation at the beginning of each graduate student’s tenure at UBC.

Students should be taught how to avoid plagiarism by learning how to cite literature properly.  This helps students understand why scholarly integrity is important.

Susan is working on a course consisting of a hybrid of online and face to face adaptation of a CITI course to produce a CITI Canada course, including additional ethical paradigms. The project is being administered in Toronto but UBC is providing the course material.  Though this is available across Canada, the intent is to offer this as a hybrid course at UBC.

The Policy Committee could work on revising Supervisory Committee forms to include check boxes for each student that has completed some form of basic ethics training, recognizing that certain programs have more needs for this training, than others.

More discussion is in order. The Committee suggested asking Dean Evans to bring it up at the table of Deans to raise awareness with our colleagues. Dean Evans responded that it would be more feasible and effective to mention it individually to the disciplinary Deans during her annual visit with each of them.
	All


	}
	Add scholarly integrity procedures to the  list of standard topics that the Dean of Graduate Studies discusses during her annual visit to disciplinary Deans




	Carried.


b. Parental leave for graduate students  (Sedi Minachi)

UBC currently has a “leave” policy and the GSS proposes to initiate a paid “parental” leave policy.  Students would like to retain the medical and dental benefits as well as library privileges and perhaps be granted a partial GTA or GRA and scholarship funding.  

Action:  A side-conversation was suggested between Sedi, Jenny, and an International House representative to discuss and modify the proposal before Policy Committee reconvenes at next meeting

5. Adjournment of the meeting

	Philip Loewen

 Barbara Evans 
	}
	To adjourn the meeting.




	Carried.


6. Next meeting:  Tuesday, 30 November 2010, 12:00; Graduate Student Centre,  Room 200  

